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Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 14th July 2015 in the Village Hall Club Room
Present:  Cllrs Rivers (Chairman), J Smith, Mrs S Mash, N Thom, P Venning, D Green, G Parkin, Borough Councillor M Burgess, Community Warden Jo Voss, 25 members of the public and Mrs Y Osborne (Clerk) 
3165.
Apologies & reasons for absence:  PCSO Julia Ghost.
3166.
(i) Declaration by Members of any Interest, Pecuniary or Other than Pecuniary, in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct and its Guide to the Declaration Councillors' Interests and related matters; None 


(ii) To approve or reject any application put to the meeting by the Chairman in respect of Members seeking a dispensation under the Localism Act 2011, s.33;  None 
At this point the meeting was adjourned for the Public Session
3167.  To confirm Minutes of the Meeting held on 9th June 2015: Confirmed and signed as a correct record.
3168.   Matters Arising: The Clerk reported that the flashing 30mph sign by Tyle House is now flashing, probably when it doesn't need to but better than not at all and the hedge between Homestead and the Old Gaol has been cut back.
3169.
To elect a member to the Open Spaces Working Party: Cllr Green was duly elected.
3170.   Planning Application: (previously circulated to Cllrs)


15/00765/AS  Stocks Retreat – A riding menage.  After a short discussion it was agreed to support this application with the condition that there be no flood lights.

15/00887/AS  The Beeches, Blackwall Road – Change of use from private to commercial equine establishment, plus new access tracks and extension to American Barn.  This was fully discussed having listened to the comments made during the Public Session.  It was finally agreed to support this application asking ABC to limit the number of horses in livery and that there be no flood lights.
3171.
To discuss the outcome of the Parish Meeting held on 10th July 2015:  The main outcome of the meeting had been to ask that the Parish Council reconsiders its decision to support the planning application for 27 dwellings etc. in view of the number of objections of which it is now aware.  The Chairman asked each Councillor to speak and each councillor in turn who had been a councillor at the time of the decision was able to comment and give their reasons for once again supporting this application.  Cllrs Green and Parkin, who were not councillors at the time, stated that they would not give it their support. During the discussion it had been suggested that the Clerk write to ABC stating the facts from the first discussion on the application and that the Council is aware that there are objections from parishioners to it. At the end the Clerk asked for confirmation that this letter should be sent and received it.
3172.
To consider an 18 month plan:  Councillors had had time to give this some thought.  Cllr Rivers suggested that the Council should consider more outdoor fitness equipment on Coronation Field and doing something specific for the youth.  Cllr Smith produced a list of things that the Council should achieve during the next 18 months, finalise more Cemetery space, future of the Sports Field, Website, press & policy statement, assets of community value, village envelope.  Cllr Venning asked that the lack of decent Broadband in the village should be followed up.  Cllr Parkin agreed with extending the exercise equipment and suggested something by Woodland View.  Cllr Green asked if the Sports Field Notice board could be renewed but unfortunately this is the responsibility of the Sports Club.  Cllr Mash asked if the hedge in front of Coronation Field could be lowered and was informed that this had already been suggested by the Caretaker Committee to make it easier to maintain.
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3173.
To adopt the revised Standing Orders:  These had been circulated to Councillors beforehand.  Cllr Smith had made a couple of corrections and with these in place the Standing Orders were adopted. 
3174.
Broadband update:  Cllr Venning updated the Council on what had happened in the village recently but little improvement to the service has been made. The Chairman informed the meeting that there is another system called Call Flow (http://callflowsolutions.com/home-broadband/wireless-broadband.  He will obtain further information on this and will forward this to Cllrs.  Cllr Venning will continue to monitor the situation.
3175
To consider and agree the wording as set out in the draft form of John Mallet's pending Will with regard to the Wittersham Recreation Ground (known locally as the Sports Field):


The meeting was adjourned for a short while to enable Cllrs to discuss this with David Lewis from the Sports Club.  After this had taken place some of the complexities were discussed. It was finally agreed that a meeting be set up with Cllrs Rivers and Smith with the Clerk from the Parish Council and Adrian Delaney and David Lewis from the Sports Club before the end of September. David Lewis would let the Clerk have some dates and would also let the Clerk have sight of the existing lease.
3176.
Local Warden Support Officer Pilot update:  The Chairman confirmed that this Parish Council has been chosen as one of twelve in Kent to pilot this scheme and explained that the officer would be fully trained and would be expected to work 20 hours a month in this parish with all costs being met by KCC.  Interviews will take place in August.  A review will take place in October/November and the pilot will carry on until the end of March 2016.  Should the scheme be successful future running costs to the Parish would be approximately £120 per year or £350 if a new person needed to be trained and kitted out.
3177.
Headteacher update:  Cllr Mrs Sue Mash explained that a replacement has yet to be appointed upon Judith Thornton's retirement at the end of July so Claire Frost, on secondment from Sandgate, will be in the position for a year during which time further advertisements and interviews will take place.  The Chairman will be attending Miss Thornton's retirement party and will give her a card from the Parish Council. 
3178.
To consider the CATs (Community Action Teams) project and agree any action to take this forward:  The Chairman explained that this team recognises the core purpose of youth work as the personal and social development of young people through informal education.  CATS are willing to come to the village to meet the young people and to provide sessions that are fun and challenging with opportunities for learning for example.  All agreed that this offer should be taken up and Cllr Parkin agreed to be the link.
3179.
To discuss replacing the Clerk's PC:  The Chairman informed the meeting that the present PC is over 7 years old and needs replacing.  Councillors agreed that it should be replaced at a cost of £450 to £500 excluding VAT.
3180.
Update on the proposed Cemetery extension:  The Clerk explained that she had received confirmation that Kayleigh Ireland of Whitehead-Monckton in Maidstone would act on our behalf and had received two services which they offer.  After a short discussion it was agreed to accept the 'Review of title documentation and approval of Transfer Deed' service at a cost of £450 plus VAT and disbursements anticipated in the region of £100.  
3181.
Correspondence:

a)  Victim Support – request for a donation.  £50 agreed.

b)  Kent Men of the Trees – Annual Subscription of £35.  Payment agreed.

For noting:

None


Previously forwarded by email:

c)  ABC Leader Briefing Note for Parishes No. 6     d)  ABC Leader Briefing Note for Parishes No. 7     e)  Weekly Email News Digest 22/6/15     f)  KALC/PCC/Chief Constable/SECAMB events 22/7/15 to 23/9/15     g)  ABC Leader Briefing Note for Parishes No. 8       h  )KALC –
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Parish News July     i)  Rural Housing Spotlight     j)  ABC Leader Briefing Note for Parishes No. 9     k)  ABC Leader Briefing Note for Parishes No. 10

3182.
To Authorise Payments:

i)  Walled Nursery £296.09 for plants already planted in the Triangle:  Authorised.

ii)  KCC - £480 as previously agreed towards resurfacing part of AT77A . Authorised.
3183.  Working Party Reports:


a) Finance:    Monthly Transaction Statement including Caretaker Transaction Statement.  Agreed.

b)  Planning:


    None

c)  Highways  - Clerk reported that when the Caretaker had been clearing undergrowth by a road sign on Underhill he had found a car in the ditch.  There was no one in it and it had been there a little while.  It had been reported to the Police who had come back to say that the registered owner could not be traced and that they would remove it.  In the meantime they had put tape around it.;

d)  Footpaths – Clerk reported that all paths have now been reinstated across cropped fields and some cleared by KCC. Some stiles are still a problem but overall our paths are in a good condition.

e)  Open Spaces – The Caretaker had reported that there had been a spate of broken branches in Coronation Field, a planter had been moved on The Green and a small fire had been lit in the dog poo bin on The Green.  These actions had been reported to the Community Warden and PCSO.  The PCSO was aware of some of the culprits and they had received a visit.


f)   Cemetery & Churchyard – Nothing to report.

3184. 
Reports for noting from Representatives on outside bodies:


I)  Wittersham Village Hall – Cllr Thom reported that painting of the outside had now been completed and a gate to the car park will be fitted.

i)  VOICES – Cllr Smith informed the meeting that a four page A4 leaflet is being worked on as a summary of Community Led Plan.  It will be distributed in early September and an event will be held on Friday 25th September to mark the delivery of the plan to the Parish Council.  All residents will be welcome to attend especially those who took part in its preparation. The Parish Council will then have to consider the recommendations and take it forward.
3185.
Date of next Planning Meeting:  to be advised.
3186.
Date of the next Meeting of the Parish Council:  8th September 2015 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall Club Room
3187.
Items for Information:

a)  Wittersham Film Society – The Chairman informed the meeting that the showing of the first film had been a great success with 54 people attending and they now have 13 signed up members.  Dates for future showings have been arranged for September through to next July.  These will be advertised on Twitter, Facebook and the Website.


b)  Poplar Farm Pond Restoration – Clerk reported that funding is again being looked into.


c)  Parish Council Website – The Chairman explained to the meeting that it is now a statutory duty to have certain information on the website which isn't at present. This item will be on the agenda for the next meeting and all councillors need to think how best to communicate with the community.  It was suggested that perhaps the Parish Council has just its own website with the community having their own.  It might be easier to find someone to run a community one.


d)  Cllr Smith updated the meeting on the latest position with the rebuilding of the shed adjoined to the shop.

The meeting closed at 23.05 hrs.

